## MAIDENHEAD TOWN FORUM

## TUESDAY, 23 OCTOBER 2018

PRESENT: Councillors Philip Love (Chairman), Hari Sharma (Vice-Chairman), Derek Wilson, Marion Mills and Charles Hollingsworth

Also in attendance: Councillor Dudley (Substitute)

Officers: Russell O'Keefe, David Scott, Barbara Richardson and Nabihah Hassan-Farooq

# **APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE**

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Gilmore and Cllr Sharp. Councillor Dudley and Cllr Hollingsworth were present as substitutes.

# **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST**

None.

## **MINUTES**

RESOLVED: That the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on the 3<sup>rd</sup> October 2017 be approved.

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and informed them that it was being recorded.

# MAIDENHEAD REGENERATION-PUBLIC PARKING PROVISION

The Chair gave a speech on parking provision and the benefits of the regeneration occurring in Maidenhead. Barbara Richardson, Managing Director of RBWM Property Ltd gave a presentation on the Maidenhead regeneration and public parking provision.

Barbara Richardson gave a presentation on the Maidenhead Regeneration-Public Parking Provision. It was outlined that there were 3411 car parking spaces currently available in Maidenhead. In line with the proposed increased of car parking there would also be infrastructure requirements and regeneration outputs which included the delivery of 4000 homes, new community facilities, education, health and leisure. Councillor Dudley queried whether the current parking provision had taken the reduction of car spaces available at Hines Meadow into account and it was confirmed that these spaces had been deducted by the total figure. Members were informed of the current car parking spaces provision as follows:

- Broadway/Nicholson- 734 spaces
- Station Approach- 79 spaces
- Hines Meadow- 1328 spaces
- Magnet/ St Clouds Wav- 248 spaces
- Stafferton Way- 570 spaces
- Braywick- 200 spaces
- Town Hall- 111 spaces
- Grove Road- 82 spaces
- West Street- 59 spaces

Members were informed that temporary surface car parking would be provided at the Ten Pin Bowling Site- St Clouds Way (105), Clyde House Warehouse- Reform Road (70) and at the Landing Site (80). It was also outlined that there would be new permanent public car parking provision at Vicus Way- 1 & 2 Stafferton Way (Nene site) (503) and Broadway- Town Centre (1354). It was highlighted that there would be private sector proposals which would be considered and would not be included in the total number of temporary (total- 255 spaces) and total new permanent spaces (total new permanent spaces -1857). It was noted that parking for private residential new build development would also sit outside of these numbers. Members were show the Landing site location, ten pin bowling site location and Clyde House warehouse site location maps. It was outlined that planning submission for temporary provision (excluding the Landing site) would be submitted in July 2018, the planning decision would be considered in September 2018 and further to this works would begin on site in October 2018 with the ambition for practical completion in February 2019.

Councillor Dudley gueried whether the parking had a specific purpose and was located to the peripheral areas of the town centre. It was confirmed that the parking would be aimed at season ticket holders for parking and those who commuted to the town for employment. It was discussed that the loss of 155 spaces at Hines Meadow which were central to the town and that the parking offer for shoppers had been taken into consideration. It confirmed that there had been discussions and it had been agreed in principle with Shanly homes regarding parking at the ten pin bowling site which would commence within the next two years and the site would be available from March 2019. It was noted that there would be 200 car parking spaces to be made available. Councillor Hollingsworth queried whether there would be a particular use for the car parking spaces and it was confirmed that the spaces at Vicus Way would be targeted at attracting Season ticket holders and commuters whilst the Nicholson centre would maintain its focus on parking for shoppers. It was highlighted that there would be parking made available on individual residential schemes and all housing regeneration schemes in the city centre would have car club schemes. It was queried whether users of the car club would need to pay towards a permit when driving vehicles in the car club offer and it was confirmed that there would be a trial period for residents followed by subscription and rental charges. All users of the car club would be subject to normal driving restrictions and the highway code. Councillor Love noted that car clubs had been successful and proved far cheaper for city dwellers and that he had recently visited a development in Action which had been more cost effective for residents than owning their own car and would help in higher use of public transport. Councillor Sharma noted that both the Vicus Way and Broadway car park projects were relevant and well received by residents and individual wards. He wished to place a vote of thanks on record for the officers involved. Members stated that they would like to see good value for money for season ticket holders to attract a larger audience.

Councillor Mills queried the visibility features within the car parks and whether this included LED lighting. It was confirmed that for access requirements that LED lighting would be used. Councillor Sharma asked whether vehicle number plate recognition would be used as opposed to pay and display. It was confirmed that there would be a pay and display scheme operating. Councillor Wilson reminded the Forum that there was a service access to the right of Sienna Court and that there should be consideration given to the two way flow of exit from Broadway Car Park. Barbara Richardson confirmed that the service access would remain and retain its current use. Councillor Hollingsworth highlighted that there would be one exit lane from the Nicholson centre after the development and wished to note his concern. Councillor Sharma noted that there would be more details contained within the planning application and that the intended single lane layout could increase congestion and that he felt two lanes were needed especially with consideration to HGV and emergency vehicle access in that domain. Councillor Hollingsworth highlighted safety concerns for staff who would have to walk to the Vicus Car Park on their own and it was confirmed that Grove Road would remain open until Broadway was demolished in 2023.

ACTION- That Barbara Richardson work with officers to look at the reduction of 1 exit lane from the Nicholson Centre and its impact.

Members queried the future use of the Nicholson centre and Cllr Dudley confirmed that a sale of the centre was taking place on behalf of the lenders and that there would be a 3-4 week period of time for bids to be tendered. It was confirmed that RBWM had ownership of 50% of the freehold site and that they were a material stakeholder. Work upon the appropriate retail offer was taking place and that there was a focus on resident's needs. The site had been previously owned by a hedge fund owner and this had come to an end as there had been a foreclosure on the loan against the site. Councillor Dudley stated that this was a good opportunity for a new owner to drive forward plans for the future alongside RBWM as a key stakeholder. Councillor Love stated that he wished to see the regeneration of the city centre to include specialised shopping areas like Camden. Councillor Dudley stated that there was extreme volatility in retail and that RBWM could draw upon the expertise of partners and that there were good opportunities available with partners for a retail venture.

# MAIDENHEAD & COX GREEN NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN - STEERING GROUP UPDATE

Richard Davenport of Cox Green Steering Group updated the Forum on the above titled item. It was outlined that the Maidenhead & Cox Green Neighbourhood Plan was in the development and design phase and that there had been compliance works with the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) and emerging Borough Local Plan (BLP). Impacts to the Neighbourhood Plan and a consultation with the public were the next pieces of work to be carried out. It was highlighted that the development and design incorporated:

- Streetscape and settings
- Building heights
- Space and private amenities
- Parking
- Affordable housing
- Housing market mix
- On road parking provision
- Market, environment and sustainability
- Addressing of cycling and walking routes
- Local green spaces
- Green corridors
- Views
- Community and health facilities
- St Mark's hospital
- Heritage and existing conservation areas
- Site specific policies
- Maidenhead Water Way Corridors

It was highlighted that there would be further public consultations and that AECOM consultants would be looking at the plan in more detail. It was noted that there would be further inspection of the BLP and a referendum would be held next year. At the conclusion of the update, Councillor Hollingsworth queried whether an impact assessment had been carried out. It was confirmed that the impact assessments had been carried out on particular pieces of work, such as increase to car parking provision and the introduction of cross rail. As a result of the assessment it was found that the plan had only addresses growth of demand and not existing parking problems under the BLP inspection and that some issues did not allow legal challenge such as double parking. Councillor Sharma noted that the bus services were vital and that these services helped to tackle isolation and that consideration should be given to this matter under the intended Neighbourhood Plan. It was confirmed that if a Neighbourhood Plan was adopted that Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) monies could be used locally to decide where and how money is spent and that bus services could fall under this.

Councillor D Wilson highlighted that the Neighbourhood Plan could focus attention on the style and features of the area and reminded members that the BLP and Transportation Plan would include all modular transport along with the Cycling Strategy. Members were informed that the BLP was progressing and was going to phase II in 2019. The Neighbourhood Plan would focus on individual sites in order to deliver a communal benefit. CIL money could be reused for ongoing community development. Members were informed that the Neighbourhood Plan would need to be adopted before any investment of CIL money and that it should be a popular plan, flexible and not confined within BLP queries. Councillor Dudley reminded the Forum that the Bray Neighbourhood Plan had not been adopted and that this had been a atrophy of funds and resources as the plan had not been modified and did not continue to a referendum. Councillor D Wilson stated that Bray had not accepted the independent planning officer's recommendations and that the referendum would have allowed residents to vote on the adoption of the plan.

# QUESTION AND ANSWER SESSION

A Member of the public queried whether Pinkeys Green would be included in the Neighbourhood Plan and what the time scales for adoption would be. It was confirmed that the Maidenhead and Cox Green plan was up for adoption in 2019 and would be in line with the BLP timescales and that the plan would include Pinkneys Green as well. Councillor Love clarified that Cox Green and Maidenhead would not be able to out rule each other in decisions that affected their individual areas. Members of the Forum were told that there would be a consultation held specifically in Cox Green with residents ahead of the new year.

## ITEM SUGGESTIONS FOR FUTURE FORUMS

The Chairman informed everyone that where ideas where suggested that these items could be put forward and discussed as decided as to whether they were believed to be feasible.

It was requested that item suggestions be emailed to <a href="mailto:nabihah.hassan-farooq@rbwm.gov.uk">nabihah.hassan-farooq@rbwm.gov.uk</a>

## DATE OF FUTURE MEETINGS

To be confirmed and circulated to all forum members.

The meeting, which began at 6.34 pm, finished at 7.43 pm	
	CHAIRMAN
	DATE